General meeting of the

Vista del Monte Neighborhood Association

March 20, 2014

Lighthouse YMCA

The meeting began at about 6:35 PM, Ed Doran, Vice President presiding.  He introduced the sign-up sheet, which is a new form he had devised that will permit more complete collection of information, particularly contact information.  He pointed out that there is community data available on the neighborhood web page, and which can be downloaded as a .PDF file, but that we wish to collect e-mail addresses to facilitate contact, and that in the past, this has tended to be neglected, which is why he has the form for tonight, so that we can obtain complete information, and that people of the neighborhood should regard the purpose of using neighborhood e-mail addresses as being for specific purposes only, namely, to send out alerts regarding truly significant issues such as suspicious people having been seen lurking around the neighborhood.

Then Ed gave an overview of the agenda.


Officer Tammy Thomas of the Tucson Police Department was present, and began to speak. She said that crime in this neighborhood is low compared to the average in the general area, and that more information about the crime in the area can be observed on-line but that it is not in detail. She passed around papers showing police records of incidents recently in the neighborhood. She said that the crime in the area has been made as low as it is, in part by the habit of the people in this neighborhood to report suspicious activity. She encourages people to continue reporting suspicious activity even if the dispatcher seems less than cordial about it. 

She further reported that there have been scams going on around in the city. In particular, scams have been going on in which elderly people were bilked out of money by supposed victims of misfortunes who would knock on people’s doors and say they were in desperate need due to needing gasoline or some other thing, and in once case the perpetrator had an accomplice who played the roll of the sick relative needing emergency aid.  In another case, when a resident went to Fry’s to get money for an alleged victim, the clerk got suspicious, stopped the transaction, and called the police.  Many cases like this have been going on recently. A woman present tonight said she had been receiving calls soliciting money.  Officer Thomas said people must be attentive not to give out personal information on the phone, and that residents can sometimes look up a suspicious phone number on a search engine and see if it is listed as a fraud number, but not always.  Another woman present said she simply does not do business by phone. Another woman here tonight reported she had been met at the door by someone claiming an alleged personal emergency. Someone else pointed out that such people could be burglars seeking entry or looking the place over. Officer Thomas said call police in any such case.  One lady present tonight said that she deals with hard-luck stories by handing out gift cards from a restaurant, rather than money.  The subject of theft from mailboxes came up, and Officer Thomas recommended that people put in lockable mailboxes.  A person in attendance reported vandalism of mailboxes on Columbus.  Officer Thomas said that if people hear gunshots, always report it. The more people report it, the more accurately police can pinpoint the location. Someone in the audience reported that there had been suspicious bicycle riders in the neighborhood recently, who had backpacks and were looking into peoples’ yards.  Another woman reported that she had encountered a suspicious loiterer who claimed to be looking for landscaping work. She asked if was OK to take pictures of such people. Officer Thomas said that you can do almost anything you want with your cell phone (camera), but be careful because of possible assaults or later retaliation by the person being photographed.  The woman of the audience continued talking about such suspicious persons and activities that have been going on around this area. Ed Doran said that people ought not to take direct action against such people, but call 9 1 1.  


Ed Doran the vice president then passed around a paper about crime statistics in the area. People can find this on-line. A man in the audience then said (possibly in response to the woman speaking previously) that people should not follow a suspect but should call 9 1 1. He then spoke of a noise offender who was arrested.  Then a man in the audience brought up the subject of a mentally disabled person who had been seen around the neighborhood in the past, and said that he had not seen that person lately. Someone replied that the individual was now on medications.  Then someone else spoke up about the bad driving that continues on Laurel and Fort Lowell, particularly near their southern intersection where the flashing light is. Drivers regularly speed and ignore the stop sign, and there are children and bicyclists frequently in this area.  

Someone then passed around photos taken by security cameras, showing persons of interest in relation to a theft. It does not appear that anyone present recognized any of the individuals.  Whereupon, Ed Doran said that he was glad that this subject had come up, because a major question that had arisen recently was whether such photos could be posted on the neighborhood web site.  Judith from the city said that she and Councilman Kozachik had concluded that such action would be highly risky from a legal standpoint, due to the issue of libel, but that sending such photos by e-mail as a neighborhood alert would be much more defensible.  Also, Ed mentioned something about the language that would accompany the photos, and that the language is something that needs to be carefully worded so as not to constitute slander.  Then he pointed out that the e-mail address list we are trying to compile would be used for this sort of thing. There was further discussion about posting such pictures on the web site, and again someone said that this would not be a good idea because the web site is publicly viewable by anyone. 

Then someone spoke about the large number of emergency vehicles that have been observed with their sirens on, traveling on Columbus.  It appears that the person speaking was concerned about what might be going on, but it was officer Thomas, I believe, who replied that they could be going anywhere, and that there is not necessarily a concentration of emergencies on Columbus. 

Then someone mentioned the slow response time by the police, and the lack of police services. Officer Thomas, I believe, mentioned that this is because of the limits of the city budget. 


Noreen Conroy then began speaking about the park lighting. The matter is still controversial. Someone suggested we poll all the people who are impacted by the park lighting, not just those who had shown up at this meeting or the previous one or who had been polled earlier by Katy Brown.  Noreen Conroy wants the street reps to get together and agree on a standard questionnaire so that different wording devised by different pollsters will not introduce bias, and then the reps can implement the survey on their respective streets.  A motion was made to create a survey that will be circulated by all street reps to identify the opinions of neighbors on the lighting hours. Someone else said that we already had the questions, the questions basically being a list of the alternatives for lighting the park. Then Ed said that we did not need to work out the exact questions right now, but only decide whether to begin this survey.  Another woman then asked whether there was a way to sign up for certain e-mails. She lives next to a place that rents to many transients.  Ed the vice president then said we need to finish the issue before us first, and called for the motion to be voted on. The motion was to create a survey that will be circulated by all street reps to identify the opinions of neighbors on the lighting hours, but did not include the specific questions to be asked. The motion was passed, with 15 yea, 2 nay, and 3 abstentions.  Ed then said he would be in contact with the street reps to get the questionnaire finalized, and wants to get it ready within 30 days, so that the results can be submitted to Judith of Ward 3. 

Then a woman present asked about what the neighborhood annual schedule was. Ed gave a brief description of a typical year.

Then the annual elections were held. Ed mentioned that he was amenable to continuing as vice president but could not take on full presidential responsibilities, and that Steve Allen had agreed to serve another term as secretary, and that Amber Anderson had agreed to do another term as treasurer, but that these offices were still open to other possibilities. Of particular interest was the fact that we still lack a full president. He described briefly what the president would have to do, saying that it did not take a lot of time. He called for nominations from the floor.  Someone mentioned that it appeared that we had been a more active neighborhood association in previous years, and it may have been Ed who agreed that it had declined, saying that the loss of several street reps in recent times was one reason.   Then, after there had been no nominations coming forth, James DeRoussel spoke, saying that he would offer himself for the presidential slot.   He has worked with Judith of Ward 3 before.   There being no more nominations, it was moved and voted overwhelmingly to elect the four people who had indicated their availability, namely:
President: James DeRoussel

Vice President: Ed Doran

Secretary: Steve Allen

Treasurer: Amber Anderson


Street reps were needed for Bermuda, Swan, Desert, and Water.  Ed discussed what the responsibilities of street reps were: largely to pass out.  Cynthia Merodias-Montenegro volunteered for Bermuda.  There was no one else to be found for the other streets in question. 


Kathy Rinn then spoke about Neighborhood Night Out, and that she used it successfully to meet neighbors.  Someone added that there have been more and more renters in the neighborhood, who are difficult to bring into the association, and that Neighborhoods Night Out would be a good way to get to know them.


Then Judith of the city said that recently the city council held a conference regarding emergency preparedness, and one thing that became clear as a result was that almost all the preparedness in Tucson has to do with official department and institutions, and very little exists at the grass-roots level. It was also concluded that at the grass-roots level, the most important thing that citizens can do is be aware of their neighbors, particularly as pertains to knowing who may have special needs that should be attended to in an emergency.  Ed agreed that we do have a disconnected society.  Noreen Conroy added that we really need to get into the concept of cross-alley communication. Each resident should make an effort to know the neighbor right across the alley from him- or herself. Neighbors need to get into the habit of knowing people adjacent to themselves and collaborating with them in little things such as cleaning up the alley or painting fences in the immediate area. 


Then regarding roll-offs, Ed said that some people are unhappy about roll-offs being parked in front of their houses for several days.


Ed then passed around a sign-up sheet related to typical, possible, or suggested neighborhood events, asking that anyone who could volunteer to work on these, please volunteer, because we need more people than in the past involved in spearheading these sorts of things.  

The agenda of the meeting now having been completed, Ed opened it up for general discussion.


Chuck Hughes, representative of South Orchard, spoke. He said there had been five robberies recently on South Orchard.  In one, his tools had been stolen at night, but he happened to see them being transported into a certain house on the street, which seems to be a stash house, and the police were notified, but as of today’s meeting had not yet responded. The police had been there earlier, however, due to another incident.  Unfortunately, he was unable to prove the tools were his.  He heard that certain relatives of some of the people involved have a criminal record.  10 to 12 different vehicles have been seen at the house.  Then someone said that it is difficult to prove goods are yours without evidence, and that people should preventively write down identifying information about their goods and take pictures of them. Another woman had appliances stolen (in a different incident?) but could not identify them.  Someone said that burglaries are happening in broad daylight, the perpetrators using fake utility trucks to haul the goods. Noreen Conroy then mentioned that the police response time is not very good.  Then someone mentioned a burglary in which the thieves shut off power, cut the camera wires, and gained access.  Another woman added something about these problems and that she has seen many drunks along Columbus and that they sometimes park themselves on her property, but at least these people are unlikely to be in any condition to be planning skilled break-ins.   Ed spoke of the need to be aware of what is going on in our neighborhood and said that although halfway houses for ex-offenders or persons in treatment have legal rights to be present, they must adhere to certain codes, and our awareness of what is going on may identify violations that can be reported. Ms. Conroy added that low property values in this part of town have attracted halfway houses, which have therefore tended to accumulate in the area.  Then there was a discussion of zoning requirements for halfway houses. There was some mention that houses below a certain occupancy are exempt from a number of these requirements. Then a man in the audience mentioned a federal program for men in the justice system which placed its clients in a neighborhood, and shortly after it arrived, there were a number of burglaries.  He became directly acquainted with some of the people in question and was able to deter several such crimes.  After that, the facility was taken over by another operation: an assisted- living situation for teen-age girls. He visited that one also, several times. That operation turned out to be much less of a problem in the neighborhood.  Ms. Conroy then said that overcrowded jails are one reason why offenders are being pushed into programs of this kind.  Judith of the city then added that these things are happening a lot in midtown these days. Then she asked if it would be convenient to have a meeting about this matter, with representatives from several neighborhood associations.  It appears that the Vista del Monte people and/or Judith will be taking some specific action to set up such a meeting, perhaps along with city officials, in the near future.  In the meanwhile, when there are problems of this kind, call police. The police now have new people and training designed to deal with the problems associated with these residential offender programs. 

Then someone mentioned that it was found that 51% of thefts in a certain time and place were against buildings that had unlocked doors, and that people need to pay attention to their security. 


Ed then repeated that there is a cluster of problem rehabilitation houses in this area, and that the time may be ripe for a meeting of neighborhoods to address this issue. 


Judith announced that she had new magnetic posters containing contact information for reporting graffiti, and that the City Council has recently discussed extending graffiti abatement programs to include private property, but that funding seems to be the major obstacle. Then someone said that there is a “SEE CLICK FIX” web site for reporting graffiti, and there is some other site also. Judith said that people need to call and report graffiti, preferably with photos, to build up evidence to allow these cases to be tracked and to be prosecuted to the full extent of the law. 


Then a man said that he does consulting for neighborhood associations, and in particular, that he offers post cards that can be handed to neighbors to remind them of improper behavior, such as leaving trash on the curb when the brush and bulky collection is not coming. 


Then the subject of Grant Road came up, specifically the potholes. Did not, the person asked, the voters pass bonds some time ago to cover road repairs? Why are they not being done?  Yes, said Judith. The last extant bond will kick in in 2015. Then someone asked where the Grant Road improvement project stands, and Judith replied that at this time, the design phase on the second section is in progress, and that a task-force meeting had been held, and a walk-through inspection of the area will be done shortly.  Ed added that there is a web site that shows the status of the project. Then someone suggested moving the potholes from Grant Road to Laurel and Fort Lowell to deter speeders. 


Then the meeting was adjourned. Ed asked the secretary to send a copy of the attendance list to him, so he can update the email list.

Respectfully submitted.

Stephen Allen, secretary.

